
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – September 5, 2006 – 8:30 a.m. 

Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 

Present: Council Members: 

Bill Barnett, Mayor William MacIlvaine 
Johnny Nocera, Vice Mayor Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Penny Taylor 
 William Willkomm, III 

Also Present:  
Robert Lee, City Manager Henry Kennedy 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Sue Smith 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist David Buser 
Stephen Weeks, Technology Services Director Jason Stephens 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk Jennifer Stephens 
Dan Mercer, Public Works Director Ray Allain 
Victor Morales, Chief of Police & PESD Director Nicholas Kalvin 
Robin Singer, Community Development Director Stella Hackel-Sims 
Christine Carrera, Building & Zoning Technician James Lennane 
Richard Yovanovich  

Ted Soliday Media: 

John Allen Aisling Swift, Naples Daily News 
Donald Peacock  
Matthew Kragh Other interested citizens and visitors. 

SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Nocera to SET AGENDA AS PRESENTED; seconded by Price 

and unanimously carried, all members present and voting (MacIlvaine-yes, 

Nocera-yes, Price-yes, Sorey-yes, Taylor-yes, Willkomm-yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC INPUT.................................................................................................................ITEM 3 

Henry Kennedy, Pelican Avenue, reminded Council of the importance of City boards and 
committees, stressing that members must be full-time residents of the City.  Dr. David Buser, 
5187 Starfish Avenue, expressed concern regarding Clam Bay, noting what he described as 
permitting violations by Collier County and questioning the management practices of the Pelican 
Bay Services Division Board.  (It is noted for the record that the documentation presented by this 
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speaker is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  Mayor Barnett 
announced that additional time could be allotted to Dr. Buser at a future meeting if necessary.   

..............................................................................................................................................ITEM 4 

INTERVIEWS WITH CANDIDATES FOR VARIOUS BOARDS AND COMMITTEES 

Deputy City Clerk Jessica Rosenberg stated that the following candidates were to be interviewed 
for the Citizens’ Police Review Board: Stella Hackel-Sims (8:44 a.m.) and Nicholas Kalvin (8:50 
a.m.).  Interviews with candidates for the Naples Airport Authority (NAA) were then conducted 
as follows: Donald Peacock (9:02 a.m.), James Lennane (9:15 a.m.) and John Allen (9:32 a.m.).  
Deputy City Clerk Rosenberg noted that NAA incumbent Richard Cobb had withdrawn his name 
from consideration. 
 
It is noted for the record that following the above referenced interviews, Council entered into a 
brief discussion regarding term limits for all boards and committees and a recommendation was 
made to staff that this should be addressed at a future workshop. 

NAPLES AIRPORT AUTHORITY BUDGET PRESENTATION ..............................ITEM 5 

Naples Airport Authority (NAA) Executive Director Ted Soliday gave a brief electronic 
presentation (Attachment 1). He began with a review of the past fiscal year, noting the following 
major contributing factors.  Damage from Hurricane Wilma amounted to just over $6-million, 
which Mr. Soliday explained was roughly a quarter of the insured value of the airport.  Legal 
issues were another key concern regarding the 2006 fiscal year budget although the restoration of 
federal funding aided in this regard.  Mr. Soliday also listed the following: a new airfield lighting 
system; a fire truck which would be available for use by the City and Collier County if 
necessary; and completion of a master utility plan and the installation of utilities in the north 
quadrant, 50% funded by the federal government.  He further noted that within the past three 
months, over $9-million from Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), insurance 
coverage, and federal and state grants had been applied to repairs and capital construction.   
 
Mr. Soliday addressed the fiscal year 2007 budget (Attachment 2), reviewing key assumptions 
and major capital projects.  During the presentation of the capital budget, he pointed out that 
outside funding included insurance payments and funding from FEMA, the Federal Aviation 
Administration (FAA), and the State.  In conclusion, he stated that when the NAA originally 
began management the airport was valued at $200,000; at the end of 2007 it is estimated that the 
facilities will be valued at nearly $44-million, excluding the real property.   
 
Council Member Taylor expressed concern regarding the approval process for possible 
development in the west quadrant, pointing out the necessity of review by the Design Review 
Board (DRB) as well as a Residential Impact Statement (RIS) due to proximity to residential 
areas.  Mr. Soliday confirmed that because the airport lies within the C4 Zoning District, he 
believes all matters of this nature are to come before City Council.  Miss Taylor then asked 
whether any airline carriers had approached the NAA for use of its facilities, or whether the 
NAA would solicit them.  Mr. Soliday responded that the NAA aggressively pursues carriers, 
stressing the uncertainty of success in such an endeavor.  Mr. Soliday indicated that for the past 
three years the Naples Airport has been within the top 300 of over 5,000 FBO’s (fixed base 
operators) in the country.  He further said that he feels passenger carrier service has improved 
over the past two years, emphasizing that improvement in this area is presently one of the 
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airport’s most significant expenditures.  Mr. Sorey commended the budget presentation and said 
the he believes NAA is performing well.  
 
Council Member Price asked whether the decrease in airport usage could be seen as an indicator 
that perhaps usage had peaked, noting that usage had increased steadily over the past several 
years.  Mr. Soliday responded that while usage growth had been consistent with projections, he 
agreed that it is perhaps leveling off and will remain somewhat steady.  Also in response to Mr. 
Price, Mr. Soliday explained that due to the new fire truck ($700,000) and lighting system ($2.5-
million), depreciation totals had increased substantially.   
 
In response to Council Member MacIlvaine, Director Soliday said that although the possibility of 
lengthening runways may be allowed by the FAA, the Code of Ordinances set a limit on runway 
length; therefore, the NAA had not considered this as an option.  He further stated that the 
possibility of relocating the airport is remote due to the need for at least four square miles that is 
not environmentally protected.  Nevertheless he said, a move would be permitted by the FAA 
according to conditions contained within the lease document.  

Recess: 10:21 a.m. to 10:34 a.m.  It is noted for the record that all Council Members were 

present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Taylor who arrived at 10:35 

a.m. 

(10:34 a.m.)  It is noted for the record that City Attorney Robert Pritt requested an executive 
session be added to the agenda of the September 6, 2006, regular meeting at 11:55 a.m. regarding 
the following litigation:  A&B Charters, Inc., Byron C. Thomas, and Jeffery Player v. City of 
Naples. 

NORTH ROAD IMPROVEMENT UPDATE ................................................................ITEM 6 

Public Works Director Dan Mercer made an electronic presentation (a printed copy of which, 
along with exhibits, is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office).  He 
explained that the North Road improvement project includes the following: 1) removal of 
Australian pines; 2) reconstruction of shoulders to meet state minimum requirements of six feet, 
with some areas wider to accommodate sidewalks; 3) resurfacing of approximately 1,500 linear 
feet to be in the later stages of the project due to various other construction activities and; 4) tree 
planting funded with a grant, 25% from the City and a contribution from NAA of $15,000 for a 
total of $71,500.  Mr. Mercer further reported the possibility of relocating a portion of the 
walkway to the west side of the roadway to avoid interfering with mangroves extending in front 
of the marina property, northward to Avion Park.  He concluded by saying that meetings will be 
scheduled for public input concerning all landscaping prior to the completion of the conceptual 
plans expected in December 2006. 
 
In response to Council Member Sorey, Director Mercer explained that while a sidewalk must be 
5 feet wide, at least 9 feet 2 inches is necessary for a pathway in order to accommodate both 
pedestrian and bicycle traffic.  The City’s right-of-way is 60 feet wide with the roadway being 20 
feet, leaving approximately 19 feet on either side for other types of construction.   

SOLANA ROAD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT UPDATE...........................................ITEM 7 

(It is noted for the record that documentation and exhibits pertaining to this item and referenced 
during the discussion are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  Public 
Works Director Dan Mercer provided an electronic update with reference to the status of this 
project (see Attachment 3) and noted that the box culvert was approaching completion.  He 
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described efforts to coordinate the work with improvements being implemented at the 
intersection by both Collier County and the Royal Poinciana Golf Club (RPGC) at the 
intersection.   

DISCUSSION OF CHORD MEASUREMENT (Requested by Mayor Barnett) ...........ITEM 8 

(It is noted for the record that documentation and exhibits pertaining to this item and referenced 
during the discussion are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  
Community Development Director Robin Singer gave an electronic presentation detailing the 
history and implications of measurement from the chord line on cul-de-sac properties, citing 
what she described as the proper method of measurement which instead uses the property line. (It 
is also noted for the record that Ms. Singer was accompanied by Building & Zoning Technician 
Christine Carrera, who had recently joined the staff and will be responsible for zoning review of 
all permits before they are issued for single-family residences; local architect Matthew Kragh 
was also present.)   Ms. Singer said that measurements should be taken parallel to the arc-shaped 
property line on a cul-de-sac; conversely, a chord measurement is a straight line and therefore 
takes in areas technically outside of the property boundary.  Therefore, a chord measurement 
would accrue to a gain in buildable area and is not allowed by the City Code (Attachment 4).  
Research however indicates, Director Singer said, that since 2002 three cul-de-sac homes had 
been built in the City using the chord measurement.  The reason for this is nevertheless unknown 
but could be attributed to errors that occurred due to an increased permit demand.  Architect 
Kragh then responded to Council questions by indicating that the chord method of measurement, 
as used by other municipalities, does afford a larger area upon which to build; however, current 
technology can be readily utilized to design on a cul-de-sac using the more difficult property line 
method.   
 
In response to Council Member Sorey, Director Singer said that staff hoped to expand the review 
process to include a spot survey requirement which must be reviewed for setback compliance 
prior to the project being allowed to proceed beyond the pouring of the slab.  Mr. Sorey however 
suggested that in addition a spot survey be performed at the time the corners of the structure are 
delineated and the locations for the pilings are set.  Director Singer agreed but stressed that the 
approved plans should also undergo an additional review at that time.   
 
Council Member Price agreed with Mr. Sorey’s suggested timing of the first spot survey and 
urged broader inspections when City staff is actually on the property.  Council Member 
Willkomm also suggested implementation of a document acknowledging the owner’s awareness 
of his or her responsibilities with regard to a construction project; however, Vice Mayor Nocera 
pointed out that undertaking such compliance measures is the reason responsible owners hire 
professionals, adding that he strongly approves of the spot surveys to avoid errors.  Mr. Price 
also suggested an information packet be provided as a public service to aid residents in 
navigating the building/renovation process.   
Public Comment: (11:19 a.m.)  Ray Allain, 260 Bay Meadows, stated that, as a builder, it is 
his responsibility to detect any errors where setbacks are concerned.  He however opposed a spot 
survey requirement as impractical because of insufficient City staff available to approve the spot 
surveys in a timely manner.  He said that he nevertheless supported Council Member Sorey’s 
suggestion of a spot survey in conjunction with setting corners and locating pilings.  Richard 
Yovanovich, 4001 Tamiami Trail North, referred to photos of homes located on cul-de-sacs 
(copies are contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office) and stated that 
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Collier County and the City of Marco Island both utilize the chord method of setback 
measurement.  He said that it appears the chord method could in fact be used on cul-de-sac 
building sites if a requirement was added that the structure not be situated closer than the 
minimum front yard setback as measured from the edge of the pavement.  Director Singer 
expressed doubt with regard to enforcement since pavement could be widened resulting in a 
structure being in violation of the Code.  Henry Kennedy, Pelican Avenue, urged enforcement 
of the Code as written, recommending careful review of building plans before a permit is issued.   
 
Mayor Barnett pointed out that the current discussion was intended to inform the public and 
clarify the issue of chord versus property line measurement.  He recommended that should the 
Council wish to provide direction to staff regarding any Code amendments, a further workshop 
should be scheduled.  
 
Architect Kragh further pointed out that the Florida Building Code allows non-architects to 
design single family and duplex dwellings, resulting in structures other than that produced by a 
licensed and insured architect. 

Consensus not to review or amend present procedure for measuring setbacks.  

City Manager Robert Lee responded to Council concerns by indicating that he would seek an 
opinion from the City Attorney with reference to the three aforementioned homes that were 
represented to not being in compliance with setback requirements. 

BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER..................................................................................ITEM 9 

(It is noted for the record that a copy of material pertaining to this item and referenced during the 
discussion is contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  City Manager 
Robert Lee noted various public meetings and events.  He also mentioned that the City of Naples 
had received the Good Neighbor Award from the Florida Department of Environmental 
Protection (FDOP) for its assistance to other jurisdictions during the 2005 hurricane season.   
 
Regarding other items included with the report, Community Development Director Robin Singer 
responded to Council Member Taylor by stating that staff would be recommending a text 
amendment with reference to mechanical equipment. She explained that existing air conditioning 
(a/c) and pool equipment would be grandfathered prior to the effective date of the amendment, 
but new equipment would be allowed only within the building envelope.  Council Member Sorey 
however stated that his main concerns remain with the fact that permits are still being denied 
even though new pool heaters are taller than the present maximum in the Code of 30 inches, and 
secondly, that a transition period will be necessary when any new amendment becomes effective.  
Director Singer also explained that staff’s suggestion is that pool equipment be regulated in the 
same manner as a/c equipment in that it be positioned at the finished floor elevation as required 
by FEMA (Federal Emergency Management) flood elevation guidelines.  
 
Council Member Sorey questioned whether a timeline would be available for the local project 
addressing FEMA floodplain mapping, suggesting that mapping for the City be separated from 
the Collier County effort.  In this regard he cited a memorandum from Robert C. Wiley, Project 
Manager for Collier County, stating the belief that the work may never be completed.  City 
Manager Lee responded that the November 13 workshop agenda would include a report and that 
an attempt is being made to have both FEMA and Collier County representation.  Mr. Sorey 
however reiterated his desire for a timeline to be presented and also to ascertain whether the City 
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could be a separate entity in the mapping effort.  Council Member Taylor pointed out that the 
City and the County are both funding a portion of the consultant fee in this regard.  Mr. Sorey 
also requested an assessment of usage of City park facilities by Collier County residents, thus 
enabling the City to more accurately make a request to the County for future cost-sharing.  City 
Manager Lee suggested that staff research and then provide information to Council for a 
workshop to enable the above noted cost-sharing request to be formulated before the coming 
year.  

REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 09/06/06 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA...........ITEM 10 

City Manager Robert Lee requested that Item 8 be renamed Item 8-a (executive session 
regarding Biasella v. City of Naples) and City Attorney Robert Pritt requested that Item 8-b 
(executive session regarding A&B Charters, Inc., Byron C. Thomas, and Jeffery Player v. City of 
Naples) be added at 11:55 a.m.  Council Member Taylor requested that Item 9-b(1) (Outdoor 
Family Movie Night) be removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion, and 
information provided regarding the cost if cancellation became necessary.  Council Member 
Sorey asked that Item 9-c (funding for development of the Pulling property) be removed from 
the Consent Agenda for separate discussion while Council Member Taylor sought information 
regarding the commencement date of Anthony Park improvements (Items 9-d and 9-f) and 
Council Member Sorey requested information regarding restroom facilities referenced in these 
same items.  Item 9-j (picnic tables and benches) will be withdrawn from Consent Agenda 
pursuant to a request by staff.  With reference to Item 9-k (contract regarding water production 
wells), Miss Taylor asked whether there was any prohibition against building on land which 
covers aquifers.  Both she and Council Member Price then asked that Item 9-m (renewal of 
Cigna employee health insurance) be removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion 
as well as providing information on the previous carrier, identification of the carrier used by the 
School System and Collier County, and the report from the consultant who recommended Cigna.  
In addition, Mr. Price asked that Item 9-r (amend 2005-06 Budget regarding Legal Department) 
be removed from the Consent Agenda for separate discussion and that more legible drawings be 
provided for Items 11 and 12 (Outdoor dining and other permits at 868 Fifth Avenue South).  
With reference to these items, Council Member MacIlvaine requested a copy of the original 
ordinance authorizing dining on public property and Council Member Taylor asked that the 
petitioner be notified of an incomplete application as well as requesting information regarding 
the extent of the encroachment and previous decisions by Council regarding this issue.  Council 
Member Price noted that Item 21 (closure of alley between 868 and 878 Fifth Avenue South to 
vehicular traffic) should be heard before Item 11 and 12 (see above).  Mayor Barnett and Council 
Member Taylor asked to review resolutions reflecting changes in Item 14 (Live Entertainment 
and Residential Impact Petitions at 1100 Sixth Avenue South), and Miss Taylor noted Item 16 
(Text Amendment Petition 06-T7 regarding outdoor dining) on which she requested clarification 
on whether grocery stores are included.  

CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATIONS ............................................................................ 

Council Member Taylor noted the October 24, unveiling of the Bonnie MacKenzie memorial 
plaque at the Garden of Hope and Courage at Naples Community Hospital; she asked whether 
the City had fulfilled its commitment towards this endeavor.   
 
Council Member Sorey pointed out that the Big Cypress Basin Board had budgeted $1,610,000 
in grant funding to the City to aid with various projects.  
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ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 

12:15 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  ______________ 
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